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Minutes for Wilmington Harbor GRR Meeting – 8 December 2005

Please see separate attachment for list of attendees.

The PowerPoint presentation shown at this meeting can be found at http://www.saw.usace.army.mil/wilmington-harbor/GRRWilmingtonHarbor12_08_05.ppt.  The following supplements the presentation, by providing a summary of content and reporting details and discussions that are not presented on the slides.

The purpose of the subject meeting was to define the General Re-Evaluation Report (GRR) process, describe the environmental components of the Wilmington Harbor Project GRR, and to discuss the opportunities the GRR process offers with respect to the Locks and Dams along the Cape Fear River and a relocated or expanded turning basin in the NE Cape Fear River.

Frank Yelverton explained that the GRR is used for re-analysis of a previously completed study. It is usually initiated if project conditions or assumptions have changed since the study was done. In the case of the Wilmington Harbor Project, the environmental components are:


1.  Fish passage above Lock and Dam #1,

2. Protection and restoration of primary nursery areas, and

3. Relocation or expansion of the current turning basin.

Fish Passage

Providing fish passage above Lock and Dam #1 was required to mitigate for potential short-nose sturgeon impacts during the blasting for the Wilmington Harbor Deepening Project. A “nature-like bypass channel” was chosen as the preferred alternative to fulfill this mitigation requirement. The alternatives analysis during this phase of the project were limited to options that would maintain the authorized purpose of Lock and Dam #1, commercial traffic. The nature-like bypass channel has been designed, but has not been constructed because it may not be the best option now, and there are some issues with acquiring the necessary real estate for the project. In the interim, the US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) has been using the locking operation to pass anadromous fish above Lock and Dam #1.

With the GRR process, USACE is able to look at more alternatives for anadromous fish passage on the Cape Fear River. The alternatives analysis during the GRR can also include options that alter navigation at Lock and Dam #1, and potentially at all three locks and dams. 

Looking at a broader scope of alternatives for fish passage has the potential to provide for better opportunities for the anadromous fish to pass above Lock and Dam #1 and possibly Locks and Dams #2 and #3. Looking at other alternatives is supported by the loss of commercial traffic up the Cape Fear River – there has been no locking for commercial traffic at Lock and Dam #1 for ten years. Looking at other alternatives is also supported by the deteriorating condition of the Locks and Dams. There is also interest on the part of USACE to find an alternative that will maintain the commitment to provide fish passage and maintain dependable water supply for those water users above the locks and dams, while eliminating the cost of operating the locks and dams ($500,000-$600,000 per year). The GRR provides the opportunity to find a better solution for fish passage that also considers water supply needs, recreation, commercial and recreational fishing, and less federal expenditures.

Protection of Primary Nursery Areas

The mitigation objective for the widening and deepening of Wilmington Harbor was “no net loss of habitat”. There are two areas providing this mitigation:

1. 800 acres of swamp/upland. The non-federal sponsor is in the process of trying to acquire this land.

2. Island 13, was originally created with dredge disposal material prior to 1970. The Island 13 mitigation area was completed upfront by excavation and removal of material to create 4 acres of marsh and 26 acres of shallow water habitat.

Wilmington Harbor Turning Basin

USACE is considering relocating the turning basin in the NE Cape Fear River for safety reasons. The existing method of operation for vessels calling at the Chemserve Terminal is to transit upstream bow first to the terminal and then to back downstream stern first to turn in the turning basin opposite the former Almont Terminal.  The vessel must pass through 2 bridge openings which requires skillful vessel maneuvering by the pilot.  It is considered unsafe  by the pilots when they have to back a vessel through the 2 bridges.  Relocating the turning basin upstream of the Hilton Railroad Bridge would allow the vessels to turn and transit downstream bow first through the bridge openings.

There are 4 alternatives being considered – three near the Chemserve terminal and one at the upper end of the deepening project. The impacts of the 4 alternatives may be summarized as follows:

The 3 alternatives near Chemserve – will require a larger area of impact to adjacent primary nursery areas (estimated to be 19 acres), but do not need Congressional authorization to deepen to 38 ft.

The alternative located at the upper end of the project – will require fewer acres of impact to the adjacent primary nursery areas (estimated to be 5-6 acres), but will need Congressional authorization to deepen the 1 mile segment of harbor leading to the upper end of the project from 34 ft deep to the necessary 38 ft deep.

Discussion of Alternatives Identified for Fish Passage above Lock and Dam #1.  If a recommendation is made to modify the locks and dams that would preclude future commercial navigation, Congressional approval would be required to deauthorize the project before the recommendation could be implemented.

Alternatives that do not require de-authorizing Lock and Dam #1:

· Continue locking operation;

· Nature-like bypass;

· Shorter diversion channel, with pool/riffle configuration;

· Rock ramp along face of dam.

Alternatives that do require de-authorizing Lock and Dam #1:

· Rock ramp in lock chamber;

· Alter dam and lock;

· Lower dam (low enough to provide passage, but high enough to maintain water supply pools upstream);

· Remove dam.

Please see slides for more detail and examples of the listed alternatives.

Status of GRR

Frank Yelverton provided a summary of the work done, to-date, for the GRR, including what existing information USACE has gathered for the study. He then provided a summary of the actions planned for the current fiscal year (FY 2006). The presentation slides provide a concise list of this information and planned actions.

Preparation and circulation of a draft Environmental Impact Statement  (EIS) is planned for fiscal year 2007. Preparation and circulation of the final EIS, and preparation of the Record of Decision is planned for fiscal year 2008.

The next steps in the GRR process are:

· Submit Notice of Intent to prepare Draft EIS in January 2006.

· Form interagency team.

· Extensive coordination and investigations to develop solutions.

· Circulate GRR and NEPA documents.

· Make recommendations. May require Congressional approval to implement.

· Expect 3-4 years for process.

The meeting was opened for Questions/Answers/Comments. Frank Yelverton made the request for any comments and assistance to help make the best decision possible.

Layton Bedsole asked if there are any industrial interest that would support the northern most turning basin. Frank replied that the alternative at the upper end of the project was being considered because it has a smaller footprint, and thus less environmental impacts. 

Don Betz asked if the relocated turning basin and the request for de-authorization of the locks and dams will be presented to Congress together. Frank replied that it was USACE’s intent to submit them together; however, they can be authorized separately. Don asked how one would track the progress of the recommendations. Sharon Haggett replied that they can be tracked through the Corps because it is affecting USACE and is within USACE funding through the Water Resources Development Act (WRDA) and/or the Energy and Water Appropriations bills. She added that she is confident in USACE’s ability to do the work identified in fiscal year 2006 because we have funding. However, USACE is unable to know what work can be performed in fiscal year 2007 until we know how much funding we receive. Funding requests are submitted and awarded yearly.

Ron Sechler asked is it possible in 4-5 years, after both projects are recommended, that only funds for the basin are received, but no funds for fisheries are provided again.  Frank indicated that he would consider retiring if that happened.

Sharon clarified that Congressional authorization is only required for the upper turning basin or de-authorizing the locks and dams. Sharon further explained that if the turning basin alternative in the upper end of the project is chosen as the preferred alternative through the GRR process, then USACE will need Congressional authorization to deepen the harbor from 34 ft to 38 ft from Chemserve to that basin. However, if one of the alternatives near the Chemserve terminal is chosen, then USACE Headquarters has the authority to approve that modification to the Wilmington Harbor Project.

George Howard asked for clarification about how we determined the need for a relocated basin. Frank responded that Captain James Register provided advice concerning the area needed for safe maneuvers. Sharon added that the new location was chosen for safety and to accommodate more shipping further upstream.

Howard Hall asked if the attendees knew of the Public Notice regarding a 200-slip marina at or near Almont Shipping. Not many had heard of this Public Notice, but discussion continued. Sharon Haggett noted that a marina will not impact the current harbor line – the necessary permits required for the marina would not allow it. However, Captain Register explained that a marina in that location would support the relocation of the turning basin for safety reasons. Bruce Kirk, Chemserve, expressed concern for safety with ocean-going vessels backing through the area between the Hilton Railroad Bridge and the Isabelle Holmes Bridge due to the floating docks and small boats at/near Bennett Brothers Marina.

Mike Wicker expressed his concern for the continued delay in providing passage for anadromous fish above Lock and Dam #1, as the USACE committed to do with the approval for the Wilmington Harbor Deepening Project. The new situation provides two proposals – the need for the modified/relocated turning basin for safety, which appears to be a straight-forward recommendation; and the need to address environmental concerns. He expressed concern that the alternatives analysis during the GRR process will provide too much potential for polarization among the environmental agencies, and recommended that the fish passage at Lock and Dam #1 be looked at first. He recommended, more specifically, that the stakeholders strive to remove the lock and dam, and then consider the alternatives available to deal with that. Frank Yelverton responded that, if fisheries were the only concern on the Cape Fear River, then removing the dams could be the primary alternative. However, fisheries are not the only concern, and needs such as water supply must be considered during the process. The importance of these fisheries as primary prey for off-shore fisheries was noted later in the discussion.

Courtney Hackney asked if USACE anticipated a change in release rates from B. Everett Jordan.  Frank Yelverton responded that the impacts of the current releases from Jordan will have to be considered during the study. (The conservation pool at Jordan is owned by the State of North Carolina, and any discussion of potential deviations from the established Water Control Plan will require coordination with the State and all other Jordan stakeholders. This still may not result in a change in release schedules from Jordan.)

Richard Lawrence asked if the alternatives described during the presentation were for Lock and Dam #1 or for all three. Frank replied that we have a requirement for fish passage at  Lock and Dam #1, but we will look at all three.

Hugh Caldwell asked if there were any flood control benefits provided downstream of Lock and Dam #1. Sharon explained that the locks and dams were not authorized for flood control purposes; however, the Corps will determine if there are any associated flood control benefits.

Bill Kreutzberger asked if Locks and Dams #2 and #3 would automatically be de-authorized if Lock and Dam #1 was de-authorized. Frank said that will most likely be the case, unless an increase in projected traffic is identified between Lock and Dam #1 and the other locks.

Keith Ashley asked if USACE had funding to provide the locking operation for fish passage. Frank replied yes, because of Endangered Species issues.

Chris Elkins asked if there are any data showing migration of sturgeon above Lock and Dam #1. Frank responded that there is no data, because you cannot catch and tag the Short-nose Sturgeon due to the Endangered Species Act. The Corps’ contractor CZR, Inc. attempted to catch and tag Atlantic sturgeon as substitute for shortnose but was only able to catch and tag one.  Mary Moser, at UNC-W, conducted a study that only collected 6 Short-nose Sturgeons over a 2-year period.

Mike Wicker stated that studies show that locking is not affective for passing sturgeon. Fritz Rohde added that he did not know of any sturgeon being caught above Lock and Dam #1.

Steve Everhart added later in the conversation that, if sturgeon are not being passed above Lock and Dam #1 via the locking operations, then locking three times per day does not meet the mitigation requirement for the Wilmington Harbor Project blasting.

Layton Bedsole asked if there would be time saved if USACE focused on Lock and Dam #1 rather than all three. Since all three locks and dams are linked, its best that all of them are considered one project.

George Howard asked about where funding for the implementation of the fish passage alternatives at the locks and dams would come from. Sharon replied that implementation of an alternative at Lock and Dam #1 is funded by the Wilmington Harbor Project, which is provided by a State and Federal cost-share.

Noelle Lutheran asked about permitting for the new turning basin. Frank explained that there is an existing Consistency Certificate, but a new turning basin location would require a new Consistency Certification and 401 certificate, which will be discussed during the EIS. Noelle expressed concern about the time frame for the 401 certificate with respect to mitigation at Lock and Dam #1. Frank explained that fish passage at Lock and Dam #1 was not a condition of a 401 certificate.

Fritz Rohde stated that, although USACE was committed to providing 3 locking operations per day for fish passage at Lock and Dam #1, it was his understanding that only two locking operations were happening due to personnel issues. Frank replied that he had no idea that there were only 2 lockages per day, and will talk to Robin Hall, lockmaster, about the effectiveness of the locking operation. Daniel Brown also stated that he did not know of any inadequacies in the required lockages.

Fritz Rohde expressed his concerns about putting the fish passage above Lock and Dam #1 together with the GRR for relocating the turning basin. He is concerned that the fish passage around Lock and Dam #1 has not happened already, and recommends that the lock and dam studies be considered as the primary objective, with the study for the turning basin alternatives as a secondary objective. Several members of the audience concurred with this sentiment. Mike Wicker added that, since USACE has not yet fulfilled their commitment to provide the required fish passage above Lock and Dam #1, environmental agencies may not agree to anything that may compromise or further delay alternatives for fish passage at Lock and Dam #1. Mike also expressed his concerns later in the discussion that the commitment that USACE made to meet the mitigation requirements for fish passage should have come with commitment to pay for it. The stakeholders should not have to learn at this late date that there is no funding and there are real estate problems.

Rich Lockwood asked if we had looked at what impacts lock and dam removal would have on shoaling downstream of the dams. Frank responded that shoaling analyses, as well as sediment management plans and salinity intrusion, will be investigated during the GRR process.

??? (didn’t record commenter’s name) asked how removing the dams may impact the existing adjacent wetlands and habitats. Frank explained that too would be part of the analysis, in addition to impacts to agriculture and flood frequency analysis.

Frank further explained the benefits of studying all three dams during the GRR rather than keeping fish passage above Lock and Dam #1 separate. The Corps has requested funding for several years for a 216 Study to look at the locks and dams, and possibly providing fish passage above all three. It is unlikely that USACE will ever get funding for this type of study. The GRR allows the opportunity to study the dams, with the Wilmington Harbor Project sharing the funding.

Bennett Wynne asked if the interagency working teams were for the GRR or for the fish passage alternatives. Frank indicated that those discussions would occur during the first team meeting and then the team could break into smaller teams with specific interests and goals.

Mick Noland reiterated that each stakeholder has different priorities that need to be considered. He expressed his appreciation for Mary Ellen Simmons, from Congressman McIntyre’s office, attending the meeting. Mick explained that Fayetteville and Harnett County will soon be supplying the water supply needs for Fort Bragg, which continues to grow. He expressed his concerns for maintaining the historical safe yield.

Mike Wicker reiterated that, although stakeholder interests are not necessarily competitive, he is concerned that environmental agencies will not be heard effectively as stakeholders. Frank explained that a collaborative effort, with a broader scope for alternatives, may result in improved water supply dependability and better fish passage.

George Howard asked if USACE could recommend to Congress anything that may threaten water supply. Frank indicated that would not be considered a reasonable option.  Bill Kreutzberger added that no permit would be issued for anything that would negatively impact water supply or water quality. Sharon also added that Division of Water Resources is the cost-sharing partner.

The Corps project delivery team (PDT) meets the third Wednesday of each month (next meeting January 18, 2006).  Anyone is welcomed to attend these monthly PDT meetings, but they are more focused on budgets and internal issues.  The interagency project team (IPT) is to meet at least quarterly, starting tentatively in late January 2006.  The non-Corps employees that expressed an interest in being on (IPT):  

Don Betz

Mary Ann Hinshaw

Fritz Rohde

Mike Wicker

Noelle Lutheran

Mick Noland

Ron Sechler

George Howard

Richard Lawrence

Steve Everhart

Stephen Rynas

Cpt. James Register

Others can be added upon request, but Frank Yelverton requested only one member per agency to keep the team to a manageable size.

